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Hewelsfield and Brockweir
Parish Council

Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday 12th January 2016 in The Loft, Village Shop, Brockweir.
Present:  Cllr. Fox (Chairman), Cllr. Sinfield, Cllr. Harris, Cllr. Bowen, Cllr. Endersby, Cllr. Wilson and the Parish Clerk.
Also present was Mr. Tony Hughes, locum Clerk and twenty members of public.
2491. Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Cllr. Merrett.  Cllr. Fox told those present that Cllr. Merrett was making good progress and was hoping to be released from hospital in the next couple of weeks.
2492. Declaration of Interest
No declarations were made.
2493. Adjournment for Members of Public to raise matters
Concerns were raised that parishioners were not being given adequate information regarding the Parish Council’s suggestion that it purchase the pub.  Parishioners asked that the Parish Council put together a comprehensive business plan to be presented at a public meeting and then ballot every parishioner for their decision whether the Parish Council should go ahead with their suggestion that they purchase the pub.  They felt the Parish should have the opportunity to vote regardless of whether the Parish Council was in a position to get a loan at this time and it should be a percentage higher than the usual 50% in favour to mandate the Parish Council to go ahead. 
There was much discussion over how and what to ballot the parishioners on as there could be a couple of options available and it would be difficult to establish some of the figures as the Parish Council are not in a position to make an offer at this time.  However, it was felt that during the process of drawing up a business plan it should become evident what the maximum figure that would be financially feasible would be and this could be the figure that the Parish could be balloted on.  
Cllr. Fox confirmed that if the venture failed the Parish would be responsible for the debt through the Precept.  However, if the venture is successful the Parish would also benefit from the profits and when the loan is paid off the Parish would own the asset.
There were concerns raised that due to the current climate it would be difficult to find a suitable tenant.  Cllr. Fox replied that a couple of people had expressed an interest but finding a tenant who wants to keep the pub a success would be paramount.

2494. To confirm Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting of 1st December 2015
The minutes of the Hewelsfield & Brockweir Parish Council Meeting of 1st December 2015 were confirmed; this was proposed by Cllr. Sinfield and seconded by Cllr. Wilson.

2495. Clerk’s Reports
· Highways Issues – I can confirm that I have forwarded all the relevant correspondence to Cllr. Molyneux
2496. Councillor’s Reports
· To discuss Nuclear Emergency Planning – Cllr. Sinfield to upload Emergency Planning document onto the Parish Council website

· Installation of the defibrillators – Cllr. Fox to chase up electrician

· Parish Character Assessment – Cllr. Bowen to draw this up

· To discuss how to ensure the future of The Brockweir Country Inn – Cllrs. Fox & Sinfield to collate relevant information for parishioners consideration

· To establish subcommittee terms of reference – Cllr. Endersby to draw this up

· To establish a formal co-option policy - Cllr. Endersby to draw this up

· Precept 2016/2017 – Cllr. Fox to circulate amended spreadsheet for approval
There followed a change in the order of the agenda.

2497. To discuss how to ensure the future of The Brockweir Country Inn

Cllr. Fox told those present that the Parish Council had received notification that they would be unable to borrow funds from the Public Works Board (PWB) to buy the pub because they are unable to exercise general power of competence.  This is because the Parish Council needs to have a Parish Clerk that holds a Certificate in Local Council Administration (CiLCA) including the section on General Power of Competence which was only introduced in 2012.  This would give the Parish Council the authority to borrow from any source.  As it stands the Parish Council can only borrow money from the PWB under the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 s19 which allows parishes to buy recreational facilities.
This has been explained to the landlord / landlady of the pub who offered to rent the Parish Council the pub until such time as they have the authority via the CiLCA qualification.

The Councillors estimate that the incoming Clerk would take 6 months to achieve this qualification and suggest that if the pub is still on the market they try again.

In the interim the Parish Council could hold a referendum on the purchase of the pub based on the figures they hold.

Cllr. Fox proposed that the Parish Council put together a business plan, present this plan at a public meeting than ballot every parishioner by distributing ballot papers to every household with the papers to be returned to collection boxes.  Five councillors voted for the proposal, one abstained.  Cllr. Fox estimated it would take 6 weeks to put together the proposal.
Action Cllrs. Fox & Sinfield / Parish Clerk
Three members of public left the meeting at this point.

2498. Adjournment for Members of Public to raise matters

Various parishioners complained about the condition of the roads and flooding issues.  

Cllr. Fox replied that the Parish Council had met with Brian Watkins from Gloucestershire Highways to express their frustration that the many issues they had raised over the last few years never seem to get addressed.  He asked the Parishioners to let the Parish Council know of particular areas of concern so they can be passed on to Mr. Watkins and promised that the list of issues raised with Mr. Watkins would be put on the Parish Council website with any updates.
Action Cllr. Sinfield / Parish Clerk
2499. Report from the meeting of the Village Improvements Subcommittee
Cllr.  Fox reported that along with Cllrs. Endersby and Bowen and Mr. Peter Naylor he had met with Brian Watkins of Gloucestershire Highways on the 7th January 2016.  Unfortunately District Councillor Patrick Molyneux was unable to attend.

Items to be discussed were as follows:

· The re-organisation of the lay-by at the bottom of Mill Hill
· The development of Gregory Farm and subsequent flooding in the area
· Ownership of the public footpath leading to the Moravian church
· The outflow of public drains into the river
· The cleaning of the quay area following high tides which deposit silt and mud onto the road

· Cleaning of the culvert and replacement of the bridge and bridge wall on Quayside
· The satisfactory replacement of the cobble stones on the lane between Quay House and Weir House

· Drains on Underhill south of Crabswell Cottage need to be cleared

· Overhanging trees on Mill Hill
· Debris and flood water from Scotts Lane that impinges on to the road and subsequently down Bailey Lane
· General clearing of drains and grips in the parish area
· Repair to culvert and remove debris on Merricks lane
The following actions were agreed:
The re-organisation of the lay-by
Mr. Naylor kindly agreed to bequeath land between the lay-by and his property to allow parking spaces to be at 90 degrees to the road rather than at an angle. This should realise approximately four more parking spaces as well as removing the obstruction to the road caused by protruding vehicles. This is in return for a dropped curb and vehicular access to his property.  Mr. Naylor has already applied for planning permission for a dropped curb.  Mr. Watkins offered to draw up sketches showing the proposed development.  Mr. Watkins also said that the Gloucestershire Highways may struggle to fund the development and would approach Cllr. Molyneux for contributions from the Forest of Dean District Council.

The Gregory Farm development and attendant flooding issues

Mr. Watkins said that the debris on the road caused by flooding from the Gregory Farm development should be cleared up by the land owner and offered to apprise him of the situation and, if no response was forthcoming, Brian Watkins could affect a cleanup and send the bill to the land owner.  It was explained that the culvert next to the old mill on the development site needed to be satisfactorily dealt with to stop debris stopping the water course otherwise flooding would occur again.  It was pointed out that the properties bordering the flooding area are in danger of being flooded and the flooding could endanger life, especially of anyone using the footpath that borders the stream. 

Ownership of the public foot path leading to the Moravian church
The footpath to the Moravian church was discussed as this is where the flood water is channelled. The safety rail stopping the public slipping into the culvert has now collapsed making passage along the path dangerous.  Brian Watkins agreed to find out who was responsible for the repair and upkeep of the footpath.

The outflow of public drains into the river
Brian Watkins agreed to contact Amey, Gloucestershire County Council contractors, to clear the drain outflow from the pipe under Glen Wye to the river and to contact Chris Johns (Forest of Dean District Council) to find out why the non-return valves that had been agreed, had not been fitted.

The cleaning of the quay area following high tides which deposit silt and mud onto the road and progress of constructing a bund to control the flooding of the area.

Brian Watkins agreed that the current system of road cleaning after exceptional high tides was unsatisfactory.  Cllr Bowen offered the use of his quad bike as a base vehicle.  Brian Watkins offered to fund an attachment for the quad bike to clean the quay and to provide servicing and support for the machinery.

Brian Watkins offered to contact Forest of Dean District Council to find out the progress on the agreed construction of a bund to control the flooding of the area at exceptional high tides. It was explained that it was understood that the funding of the bund was agreed and ring fenced. Brian Watkins explained that Mr. Westmorland, who was the original project leader, had now moved on.

Cleaning of the culvert and replacement of the bridge and bridge wall on Quayside
Mr. Watkins offered to get an update on the plans to remove the boulders from under the bridge on the quay road and re-build the bridge and parapet.

The satisfactory replacement of the cobble stones on the lane between Quay House and Weir House
It was agreed that OHS, the contractor, should be approached to make good the repair to the ancient cobble stones in the area disturbed by OHS during recent remedial work further up the lane.

Drains on Underhill south of Crabswell Cottage need to be cleared
Brian Watkins believed that a work order had been issued and agreed to chase this up.

Overhanging trees on Mill Hill
The overhanging trees were discussed and Brian Watkins pointed out that where the trees were on private land then the landowners were responsible.  It was pointed out the Parish Council would need the help of GCC to identify which trees were on private land and those on public land.

Debris and flood water from Scotts Lane that impinges on to the road and subsequently down Bailey Lane
Mr. Watkins explained that Gloucestershire Highways had, in the past, tried to resolve this issue but had met with resistance from land owners. It was agreed that the Parish Council would seek a meeting with the land owners to see if it could be resolved.

General clearing of drains and grips in the Parish
Brian Watkins agreed that the drains and grips in the Parish need attention to help with the dissipation of floodwater. The depression on Bailey Lane, north of the Lilacs property and outside Hopewell House, which regularly fills with water after heavy rain should be provided with a drainage solution.

Repair to culvert and remove debris on Merricks Lane
Mr. Watkins agreed to repair the culvert on Merricks Lane and to clear the build up of gravel in the depression at the bottom of Merricks Lane and to provide drainage.

All but one members of public left the meeting at this point.

Order returned to that of the Agenda.
2500. Financial statement – November 2015

2500.1 The Councillors confirmed they had all received a copy of the Financial Statement for November 2015 and the accrual figure was £13,145.90.

2500.2 Cheques were signed for AEB Price (November) (916) £80.00, Forest of Dean District Council (917) £859.57, Forest Equipment Services (918) £72.73, AEB Price (December) (919) £80.00, HP UK Ltd. (920) £433.99, Michele Orchard (January Salary) (921) £242.18 and Forest Review (922) £105.60.
2501. Report from the meeting of the Public Rights of Way Subcommittee
Cllr. Wilson reported that no meeting had taken place since the last Parish Council meeting.  The next project planned is to replace the steps on FHE68 but due to the fact that the area is delegated SSSI he intends to get permission to carry out the work.
Action Cllr. Wilson / Parish Clerk
2502. Installation of the defibrillators
The defibrillator installed on the wall of The Brockweir Country Inn has been wired up but needs a 12v supply to complete the job at the cost £200.  It was agreed to purchase this item.  

Action Cllr. Fox / Parish Clerk
2503. Parish Character Assessment
Cllr. Bowen reported he is in the process of drawing up the document with the help of Mrs. Sinfield.  She has completed 90% of the village fabric but Mr. May has yet to submit his information.
Action Cllr. Bowen / Parish Clerk
2504. To establish subcommittee terms of reference
The Councillors confirmed they had all received a draft copy of the Sub-Committee Terms of Reference from Cllr. Endersby.  It was unanimously agreed to formally adopt this document.
2505. To establish a formal co-option policy

The Councillors confirmed they had all received a draft copy of the Co-Option Policy from Cllr. Endersby.  It was unanimously agreed to formally adopt this document.
2506. Precept 2016/2017
The Councillors worked through a budget spreadsheet produced by Cllr. Fox discussing expected future expenditure.  It was unanimously agreed that the Income Requirement 2016/2017 was £7841.25 made up of £270 LSCT and £7571.25 Precept.  Cllr. Fox asked the Parish Clerk to pass on the request to Forest of Dean District Council.
Action Parish Clerk

2507. To discuss application by Independent Auditor
It was unanimously agreed to employ Mr. Iain Selkirk as Independent Auditor at the cost of £80.00.











Action Parish Clerk
2508. To discuss audit arrangements for 2017 following GAPTC advice
It was unanimously agreed that the Parish Council should remain part of the Sector-Led Body (SLB) established by the National Association of Local Councils (NALC), Department of Communities and Local Government (DCLG), Society of Local Council Clerks (SLCC) and Association of Drainage Authorities (ADA).
2509. Resignation of Parish Clerk
Cllr. Fox thanked the Parish Clerk for her service and presented her with a card, flowers and chocolates.  The post had been advertised in the Forest Review at the cost of £105.60 and at this time 6 applications had been received.  It was agreed to advertise the post in The Village News with a closing date of February 8th with interviews to follow.
Action Cllr. Fox / Parish Clerk

2510. Adoption of a locum Parish Clerk
It was unanimously agreed to adopt Mr. Tony Hughes as locum Clerk at the cost of £8.60 per hour plus travelling expenses.
Date of Next Meeting is Tuesday 2nd February 2016.
Signed ………………………………………………   Dated: ………………………………………

2nd February 2016

